Town of Eden

71 Old Schoolhouse Rd

Eden Mills, VT  05653

Minutes of Regular Meeting, October 24, 2016
The Eden Selectboard met at the Town Office on October 24, 2016.  Present at the meeting were:  Ricky Morin, George Sheldrick, Jubal Durivage, Eric Williams, Roy Marble, Dennis Heath, Gary Wright, Candy Vear and Tracey Morin.
1. Ricky opened the meeting at 5:50PM, as warned, directly following the special meeting for interviews of candidates for beach manager.
2. Additions and Deletions to the agenda: 
a.
Under Beach- Email concern about refrigerators:  An email received expressed concern over the safety and liability issues of allowing outside refrigerators at campsites.  The Selectboard asked that this question be posed to VLCT for direction on how to proceed.

b.
Under Highway – HA Manosh, road sand quote:  The price for road sand has increased by $.50.  Ricky has contacted them about the price increase and obtained a guaranteed price of $6.50 per yard for two (2) years.

c.
EYSC – Letters of interest (2) open position:  This will be discussed under #12 of the agenda.

d.
Smokey Langlois submitted a quote for snowplowing at the town office for the 2016/17 winter season of $1,500.  Smokey has provided this service in the past and the town office was happy with his services.  Ricky noted that due to this being a public building, the walkways need to be cleaned and clear, regardless of the amount of snowfall, whenever the office is open.  George made the motion to hire Smokey Langlois to provide snowplow services to the town office at $1,500.  Jubal seconded the motion.  Approved.
3. Citizen Input: None at this time.
4. Roy Marble:  Act 250 – Dennis Heath:  The Selectboard discussed with Roy and Dennis questions which were brought to them about the application and its timeline for completion of the project.  Roy explained that the three year timeline was chosen as the agreement between Dennis and the Town was to remove 50% the first year, 50% the second year, having the third year as a buffer to close out the project – there is no rule that says it has to be three years.  Ricky added that if the Town had an emergency event it could delay that schedule.  Dennis noted that the time frame came from his agreement with the Town based upon the Town’s budget restraints; allowing the stockpile at the site made good financial sense in that less handling of the product equaled less cost; there should be no complaints on the appearance as it already looks better; work was done before Memorial Day and would have resumed in fall if not for the official shut down by the compliance officer.  Ricky said he had read the application and wanted to clarify wording on the cover sheet:  Dennis Heath is doing the reclaiming of the pit, the Town of Eden is doing the processing of the gravel.  Ricky also questioned wording that all piles be seeded and mulched – did this include the stockpile?  Roy advised that no, this was for the reclamation pile only.  Roy said one complaint was that town trucks not use their jake brakes.  Ricky advised that this is a safety issue and would leave that decision up to the operator of the pit.  Roy noted that it would be a small accommodation.  Dennis agreed it was a safety issue and that the equipment was put on the vehicle for a purpose.  Ricky said that travel to and from the pit is at a speed of around 25 mph and that the complaint may be of his personal truck.  Ricky added that if this is the recommendation that comes from the review board, the town will abide by no use of jake brakes in the pit.  Roy said there had been three complaints that he was aware of:  use of jake brake; no extraction during camp season (application states extraction during May and September 15 to October 15); slope too close to edge of road.  Roy added that if the project goes beyond the time frame of three years an amendment would be needed.  Ricky questioned if there had been any concern about the percent of grade of the slope – Not at this time.  Ricky said the town is willing to work with Dennis and Roy to get the application through.  Dennis told the Selectboard that when he made the offer to the town his intention was that it was a good deal for all and apologized for it leading to this Act 250 process.  Ricky asked the Selectboard if it wished the town to be co-applicant on the permit application as the town is partnering with Dennis on the project.  George asked if the town would be financially responsible.  Roy advised that the town would only need to comply with the application, it is co applicant for the crushing and removal of gravel.  Ricky questioned what would happen if the yardage was over the application amount.  Roy said an amendment would need to be filed; if the permit is approved, it should be read very closely for compliance.  Jubal made the motion for the town to be co-applicant with Dennis Heath on the Act 250 permit application for the gravel pit.  George seconded the motion.  Approved and signed by Candy as Town Treasurer and Ricky as Selectboard Chair.  Copies were made for the town office.  Roy was asked to keep the Selectboard informed of the permit application process.
5. Approve the Minutes (3) of October 13, 2016 (Emergency, Beach Lottery & Regular) and October 17, 2016 (Beach Walk Through):  Ricky noted a clarification on the Regular Meeting minutes of October 13, 2016:  #10(a), line 4 – “town is doing the work” should read “town is processing gravel only”.  George made the motion to approve the minutes of October 13, 2016 (Emergency & Beach Lottery) as written, October 13, 2016 (Regular) with correction and October 17, 2016 (Beach Walk Through) as written.  Approved.

6. Dog Officer update – meet with Gary & Rachel on canvas:  Gary Wright asked the Selectboard to reconsider its instruction that two people should go out on calls; Rachel will not be available until after November 4th; questioned fees to be charged; and said that he had most of Eden Mountain done.  Ricky stated that the fees are already set within the ordinance.  The ordinance was reviewed along with the warning forms and ticket forms.  It was explained on how to list the fees and waivers on the ticket form.  Gary was advised to follow the warning time of 7 days and follow up in 8 to 10 days; the canvas needs to be completed.  A notice will be posted on the town web site, Front Porch Forum, at the local stores and on the town sign:  Dog Officers will be doing a canvas of unlicensed dogs between now and year end and that fines will be issued.  Gary will obtain a current list of registered dogs from Candy.  Gary reported a cruelty to animals call of chickens without proper cover.  He checked into the complaint and found that the owner was working on providing a cover.
7. Eden Listers – Report of Errors & Omissions to Grand List, 2016:  The Selectboard reviewed the report and questioned the loss of revenue to date.  Bruce provided an approximate figure but stated it could be less once the numbers are sent to the State and the education tax is adjusted.  Bruce discussed with the Selectboard the need of additional clerical assistance in the Listers office.  For the past several years there has not been a full board of Listers; much of the job consists of non-appraisal clerical work (keeping paper files up to date with current property records and photos, issuing letters, processing state downloads and sending current use reports to the State Tax Dept.).  Bruce noted that other towns are in the same predicament.  It was estimated that this would require 2-5 hours per week to be paid from the Listers budget.  There is no immediate need for the work to be completed, it could be done between now and next summer.  Tracey could add this to her responsibilities but it would put her time at the town office to full time employment.  After discussion on work load distribution and responsibilities, compensation and benefits, George made the motion to hire Tracey as clerical help for the Listers, making her a full time employee, with pay, benefits and vacation to be determined at a future meeting.  Jubal seconded the motion.  Approved.
8. Beach Update:
a. Quote for storage shed – Town & Country Sheds:  Based upon specifications noted at the Beach Walk Through meeting, a quote was requested from Town & Country Sheds.  The base quote for a 14’x28’ shed with metal roofing, no windows, siding, trim & roof color to be determined with delivery to site in spring was for $6,977.80.  The Selectboard wished to add the option of 2 gable vents at $25.00 each.  The quote included an additional cost of $418.67 in sales tax.  This will be corrected as the town is tax exempt.  Jubal made the motion to accept the quote of $6,977.80 plus 2 gable vents @$25 from Town and Country Sheds.  George seconded the motion.  Approved.
9. Constable Update:  None at this time.
10. Health Officer Update:  None at this time.
11. Road Commissioner Report.
a. Update Knowles Flat Culverts:  Ricky reported that Eden did not qualify for an emergency grant as the collapse of the twin culverts was not the result of a storm event.  Ricky and Tracey will attend the Lamoille County TAC meeting on Wednesday to ask to be nominated to the priority list of structures the State funds annually.  A second request for a temporary bridge with the State of Vermont will be made with a time frame of two years.  ANR’s Chris Brunelle has given permission to place a temporary culvert to reopen the road.  The permanent structure would need to be as recommended in the hydraulic study.  Ricky has been discussing options with Michie Corp; the old culvert is out; a turnaround area will be created for school bus use.
b. Drive Access Review:  The Selectboard asked that this item be moved to the next meeting agenda.  Ricky has spoken to the property owner on North Rd about the two drives installed and their non-compliance to the permit for one drive – the property owner is to redo the drive access.
c. Update of other activities of Highway Dept.:  
i.
Paving of the apron on Whitney Lane is complete.  The town did this project themselves at half the cost of the price quoted by a private vendor.  Pot holes on Blakeville Rd, Knowles Flat Rd by ECS and North Rd were also filled.
ii.
Mike will be off for the next two weeks; grading of roads; all radios will be checked tomorrow.

iii.
Matt Goodyear has inquired about the H piles left over from the Whitney Lane Project – can he get a better price for the short pieces.  The list of remaining piles and their cost was reviewed.  Jubal made the motion to sell them for the price paid.  George seconded the motion.  Approved.

iv.
Ricky inquired the Selectboards thoughts on donating the old deck from Tree Farm Rd Bridge to the local snowmobile club.  The deck was removed in 10’ sections and cannot be reused by the town.  George made the motion to give the old decking to the local snowmobile club.  Jubal seconded the motion.  Approved.

12. EYSC Resignation – Sarrah McNall:  The Selectboard reviewed the letter of resignation.  Ricky made the motion to accept the letter of resignation.  Jubal seconded the motion.  Approved.

a.
From Additions & Deletions (c) EYSC: Letters of interest (2) open positions:  Two letters of interest (Sarah Pray and Wayne Demers, Jr) in the two open positions were reviewed.  Jubal made the motion to appoint to the EYSC Sarah Pray and Wayne Demers, Jr.  George seconded the motion.  Approved.
13. Ratify additions & deletions of October 13th meetings:

a.
Emergency Meeting:  Motion to close road at second culvert site on Knowles Flat Rd near Crooks Rd intersection.

b.
Beach Lottery Meeting:  Discussion and motion to allow one outside utility (refrigerator only – no freezers, washers/dryers); discussion on rate increase.

c.
Regular Meeting:  Additions & Deletions:  Discussion on Knowles Flat Rd; motion and signing of letter of need for Emergency Grant.

Jubal made the motion to ratify actions taken at October 13th meetings as stated in #13, (a), (b) & (c).  Approved.

14. FYI:  
a.
Lam. Cty Special Investigation Unit – Open House, October 25, 2016 from 2-4PM.

b.
LCPC – Enhanced Energy Planning – December 12, 2016.

15. Any other business:  The Selectboard asked Candy to issue a check to Rodney Burns in the amount of $50 for services provided at the beach lottery meeting.

16. Sign Orders (3):  Three (3) orders were reviewed and signed.
17. Ricky made the motion to adjourn at 9:10PM.  Jubal seconded the motion.  Approved.
Unapproved minutes. 
Tracey Morin
Town Administrative Assistant 
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